
 

                                                      

                                                  

 

                                                                                                                                 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

                                                                                                                  

                                                                                                                   

 

                                                                                                                      

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

HAPPY NEW YEAR!   

2024 has arrived and a new year brings thoughts of 
a new start “The past is kind enough to give us 
lessons.  The present is kind enough to give us 
opportunities.  The future is kind enough to give us 
both.”  Author unknown but the message is so 
positive.  Positive is my word for 2024.  My goal is 
to focus on the positive and to create positive 
energy. 

One of the first positives to share is the excitement 
of Bourbon County Extension Homemakers having 
a new club.  “Silver Belles” is the club name they 
have chosen and they have hit the ground running!  
Their first meeting was in early December, and they 
have already completed two community outreach 
projects!  That positive energy is a blessing to the 
organization.  Be sure to welcome the “Silver Belles”. 

Another positive to start the new year is the SHOP 
LOCAL card.  This card offers various discounts at 
participating Paris businesses.  This is a team effort 
to encourage members to support the local small 
businesses as well receive benefit from the support.  
These businesses have been generous in their 
participation, and it is important that not only do 
homemakers support the business but also thank 
them for supporting homemakers.  Like out county 
presidents says, “we are better together”! 

A participating business from the SHOP LOCAL card 
will be highlighted in each of the following 
newsletters.  Offering a chance to get to know our 
community members as well as supporting their 
businesses.  The positive goal is to let the 
businesses know that homemakers are glad that 
they are here! 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

2024 has just begun and it is time in the extension 
world to begin our plans for 2025. (And no I am not 
joking!)  It is time for you to tell us what homemaker 
lessons and programs you want for next year.  
Spend some time thinking about new processes, 
gadgets, information that you would like to know 
more about and share them on the last page of the 
newsletter.  Suggestions are made throughout the 
year and lists are kept but we need to hear from 
everyone.  Typically, a program cannot be 
suggested today and presented tomorrow.  It 
requires planning and research information 
searched.  Share your interest with us and we will 
work to provide. 

It is a new year, and the word is “positive”!  Let’s 
work together to make this a very positive 2024. 
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PUBLIC NOTIFICATION OF PROCEDURE 
FOR FILING A COMPLAINT 

 

The Martin-Gatton College of Agriculture, Food 
and Environment is an Equal Opportunity 
Organization with respect to education and 
employment and authorization to provide 
research, education information and other serices 
only to individuals and institutions that function 
without regard to economic or social status and 
will not discriminate on the basis of race, color, 
ethnic origin, national origin, creed, religion, 
political belief, sex, sexual orientation, gender 
identity, gender expression, pregnancy, marital 
status, genetic information, age, veteran status, 
physical or mental disability or reprisal or 
retaliation for prior civil rights activity. 

Reasonable accommodation of disability may be 
available with prior notice.  Program information 
may be made available in languages other than 
English. 

Inquiries regarding compliance with Title VI and 
Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of 
the Educational Amendments, Section 504 of the 
Rehabilitation Act and other related matter should 
be directed to: 

Equal Opportunity Office, Martin-Gatton College 
of Agriculture, Food and Environment, University 
of Kentucky, Room S-105 Agriculture Science 
Building North, Lexington, Kentucky 40546 

The UK Office of Institutional Equity and Equal 
Opportunity, 13 Min Building, University of 
Kentucky, Lexington, KY  40506-0032 or 

US Department of Agriculture, Office of the 
Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, 1400 
Independence Avenue, SW, Washington, D.C.  

 

 

 

 

 

      

 

 

 

  
 

Make resolutions stick: Focus on family 

This is the year to add to the health of your family.  
Try a few of these ideas: 

Nutrition that counts 

• Offer routine meals during the day, along with 
nutrient-rich foods.  Start the day with a healthy 
breakfast, such as oatmeal with fruit, nuts, low-fat 
milk, or yogurt. Think about balanced choices at 
lunch. Try to get the family together for dinnertime at 
least a few times a week. 

• Put the focus on health, not weight. Kids and teens 
are very watchful and tend to repeat things they hear 
or see. Try not to make comments about your weight 
in front of them as it can overstress looks and 
undervalue health. 

• Follow the MyPlate steps. Make half your plate fruits 
and vegetables. Add a quarter from the grains group 
and a quarter from the protein group. Pair this with a 
low-fat or fat-free dairy or calcium-fortified choice. 

Fitness and wellness 

• Get active. Take a family walk after dinner. Children 
and teens should get 60 minutes or more of activity 
per day, while adults should get two and a half hours 
per week. 

• Reduce your family's risk of foodborne illness. Have 
your family wash their hands before all meals. 

Teach about food safety when kids and teens help in 
the kitchen. When you focus on a few goals at a time, 
small steps can become great strides in moving your 
family toward being healthy. 

 

Source: Adapted from https://www.eatright.org/ food/food-
preparation/seasonal-foods/ make-resolutions-stick-focus-on-family 
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“PRESIDENT’S NOTES” 
 

Leader Lesson 
 

 

Author Hilary DePiano said “We all get the exact 
same 365 days.  The only difference is what we 
do with them.”  What are you going to do with the 
next 365 days?  Do you believe in making 
resolutions?  Do you make goals for all aspects 
of your life?  What good do you hope to bring out 
in the next year?  I personally have never liked 
making resolutions because they always seem 
unrealistic.  The last few years I have tried to 
focus on small, realistic goals that I want to reach 
in my personal life.  My goals this year consist of 
drinking more water, spending one on one time 
with each of my girls, continue to grow in my roll 
at my job and to bring a new idea to the 
Homemakers organization.  I challenge each of 
you to think outside the box this year.  Try 
something you have been too scared to try. 
Make this your best year yet!    Remember we are 
“Better Together”! 

                                            
                                                   
                                                                          

                       
                                
                                    
                                                                 

  

Save the Dates 
 

 

 

 

January 2……………..…New Calendars Available 

January 4...…………Bourbon Bite Size Learning 1 

January 11………….Homemaker Council Meeting 

January 18…………………………..Leader Lesson 

January 19…….…Breakfast for FCLA Star Events 

January 19……..…..Bourbon Bite Size Learning 2 

January 24-26………….…………Kay out of Office 

February 13…………..…………….Leader Lesson 

February…………………………International Meal 

March 1 and 2……….…..Farm Machinery Auction 

March 4 ...Homebased Microprocessor Workshop 

March 21………………………….GAP Conference 

April 25……………………………..Annual Meeting 

May 7-9…….KEHA State Meeting, Bowling Green 

 
 
 

Grandparent Raising Grandchildren  

Happy Fall,       
Mallory Lowe   
County President 

 

. 

Join us on 
Thursday, 

January 18th 
at 10 am for 

this 
important 

lesson!  Reserve a spot 859-987-1895  
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Join us on Bourbon County 
Nutrition Education Program 
Facebook page, January 4th to 
view Kacy preparing “Savory 
Winter Pork Stew”  or even better 
- get your new calendar, the 
ingredients and prepare along 
with us. Mark your calendar for 
January 4th  at noon!   

Join us on Bourbon County 
Nutrition Education Program 
Facebook page, January 4th to 
view Kacy preparing “Savory 
Winter Pork Stew ” or even better - 
get your new calendar, ingredients 
and prepare along with us. Mark 
your calendar for January 4th at 
noon! 

Coming to you on Bourbon County Nutrition Education Facebook page. 
If you missed the 1st Friday, it is still available on FB and YouTube. 

 

Stop  

by the 
Extension 

Office  

and pick up 

 your  

2024  
calendar  

to cook  

along! 
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Shop Local Cards are here! 

       

As of January 1, 2024, every paid member of 
Bourbon County Extension Homemakers receives 
a Shop Local Card with their 2023-24 dues.  If you 
have paid your dues but have not received your 
card, call 859-987-1895 so you can start supporting 
out local community businesses! 

The card offers various savings with purchases from the 
following businesses:     

• All About Kentucky 
• A & W Kustom Apparel 
• Bourbon Boot Supply 
• Caffe Marco 
• Fancy Flamingo 
• Flora Berry Farm 
• Frames On Main Gallery 
• Frosted Blessings 
• Happy People Coffee 
• Hopewell Bake Exchange 
• Just Graze 
• Lil’s Coffee House 
• Loch Lea Antiques 
• Meals Made Easy 
• Paris Bourbon County Farmers 

Market 
• Paris Bourbon County YMCA 
• Pauline’s Hair Design 
• Southern Lux Style 

This is a great opportunity to show your support to 
our participating local businesses and receive 
savings. 

PLEASE remember to thank each local business 
for their support of Bourbon County Extension 
Homemakers when using the card. 

BOURBON COUNTY HOMEMAKERS 
SHOP LOCAL! 

Membership Update 
 

Number of members this time last year – 
252 

Number of members by end of last year – 
282 

Number of members as of 
December 15, 2023 -278 

Remember new members welcome anytime! 
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Homebased Microprocessor Workshop 
Bourbon County Extension Office 

March 4, 2024           
9:30 am – 2:30 pm 

 
Homebased microprocessors are farmers who grow 
and harvest produce to use in their value-added 
products.  Homebased microprocessors are required 
to grow a predominant ingredient in the products they 
make.  Homebased microprocessors are allowed to 
make higher risk products such as canned tomatoes, 
pickled fruits and vegetables, salsa, barbecue sauce, 
pepper or herb jellies, vinegars, low or no sugar jams 
and jellies, and pressure canned vegetables.  

The first step to becoming certified as a homebased 
microprocessor is to attend a Homebased 
Microprocessor (HBM) workshop presented by the 
University of Kentucky.  One of these workshops is 
being offered at the Bourbon County Extension Office 
on March 4, 2024. The workshop will run 9:30 am - 
2:30 pm on this date. 

The cost of the workshop is $50.00.  Next, recipes for 
all products to be sold under the program must be 
submitted to the University of Kentucky for approval, 
at a fee of $5.00 per recipe.  Proof of workshop 
completion, approved recipes, draft labels for all 
products, and verification of an approved water source 
are then attached to the application for HBM 
certification and sent to the Department for Public 
Health Food Safety Branch.  There is a $50.00 fee for 
this certification each year. 

Homebased microprocessors cannot have a gross 
annual income over 60,000 (sixty thousand dollars) 
from the sale of their products.  Homebased 
microprocessed products can only be sold from three 
locations within Kentucky: the processor’s farm, a 
Kentucky Registered farmer’s market, or a certified 
roadside stand.   

  

 

 

January is National Human Trafficking Prevention 
Month.  Use this month to reflet on the fortitude of 
trafficking survivors and the efforts of those individuals 
that work toward eliminating this inhumane form of 
abuse and exploitation. 
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Over the last two years, what is the fastest growing sport in America that combines features of badminton, 
ping-pong, and tennis? If you said pickleball, you are correct.  
 
Pickleball is an easy-to-learn, affordable, fun, social, and friendly game played with a large paddle and plastic 
ball. According to the Sports and Fitness Industry Association (SFIA) (2022), 60% of core pickleball 
participants are 55 or older and 33.7% are 65 or older. It has grown in popularity because most ages, body 
types, and skill levels can play.     
 
Some of the reasons that people enjoy pickleball include: 

• The courts are smaller and require less running than tennis (four pickleball courts fit in one tennis 
court). 

• The game is easy to learn and score and can evolve into a more fast-paced competitive match for more 
experienced players. 

• All skill levels from beginner to professional can play.  
• The game is familiar because it is like other racquet sports. 
• The game is designed to be fun and carefree. 
• It is social and associated with less frustration than some other sports. 
• The game encourages physical and social activity as well as a sense of personal mastery. 
• There are lots of opportunities to play through open play, leagues, clubs, senior and recreation centers, 

etc. 

Not only is pickleball fun and accessible, but there are benefits for your health as well. These include the 
physical activity of moving, improving hand-eye coordination, improving reflexes and balance, along with other 
physical health aspects. By getting out and playing with others, pickleball is associated with enhanced social 
health. It promotes fun, friendly competition and combats social isolation and loneliness. It is also associated 
with enhanced mental health by reducing stress and boosting your mood through exercise.  
 
Due to the popularity of the sport, many local parks and recreation departments now have pickleball-specific 
courts or have adapted tennis courts for pickleball use.  Other places with recreational space, such as senior 
centers, local YMCAs, and faith communities, are also using that space for pickleball.  
 
The USA Pickleball Association website is a great place to start to learn the basic rules and regulations, and 
how to play this popular sport. And just getting out there and trying it is the best way to see if this latest is the 
physical activity for you!  
Source: Hardin Stevens, senior Extension associate, University of Kentucky, College of Agriculture, Food and Environment, October 
2023 

                                                                                                                  

:  

 

 

  PICKLEBALL:  What is that?
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When it comes to food safety, one of the most important items in your kitchen is the refrigerator. Unfortunately, 
it is the least likely for you to clean. Refrigerators keep food cold to prevent harmful bacteria from growing. It only 
makes sense that you should clean it regularly to keep food safe. 

Start cleaning your refrigerator by removing all food items and placing them in a cooler with ice or gel packs to 
keep them cold while you’re cleaning. During the removal phase, throw out anything that is visibly spoiled, 
leaking, or has an unpleasant odor. This is also a good time to check dates on dairy products and condiments 
and replace them if necessary.     

If you can remove any drawers or shelves, do so and wash with hot, soapy water. Allow anything glass or ceramic 
to come up to room temperature before washing to avoid breakage. Clean all inside surfaces, including the doors 
and rubber gaskets, with hot, soapy water. Wipe with clean water to rinse off soap and dry with a clean towel. If 
you need to sanitize your refrigerator, wipe down with a diluted bleach solution made from 1 tablespoon 
unscented bleach in 1 gallon of water.    

Place clean shelves and drawers back in the refrigerator along with any food items you removed. Wipe all 
containers and bottles with a warm cloth to remove any stickiness or residue before returning to the clean fridge. 
Put a thermometer inside the refrigerator to make sure the temperature is at or below 40 degrees F to prevent 
bacteria from growing. 

Keep your refrigerator clean throughout the year by cleaning up spills as soon as they occur and keeping track 
of leftovers. The United States Department of Agriculture recommends storing leftovers for no more than three 
to four days. It is also a good practice to wipe down door handles and control dispensers with a disinfecting wipe 
daily in order to remove bacteria left by hands.  
Reference: CDC https://www.cdc.gov/foodsafety/communication/clean-refrigerator-steps.html 

Source: Annhall Norris, Extension Specialist, Food Preservation and Food Safety 

 

                     _______________________________________________________________ 

Start the New Year with a Clean Fridge! 

 
 
 

https://www.cdc.gov/foodsafety/communication/clean-refrigerator-steps.html
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